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COUNCIL MINUTES

The City Council of the City of Raleigh and the Wake County Commissioners met in special joint session on Thursday, February 2, 2006 at 8:00 a.m. in the Progress Energy Center for Performing Arts, 2 South East Street, Raleigh, North Carolina.  Members present included:

City Council




County Commissioners
Mayor Meeker





Chairman Gurley

Mr. West





Mr. Bryan

Mr. Craven





Mr. Gardner
Mr. Crowder





Mr. Jeffreys

Ms. Kekas





Mr. Webb

Mr. Isley





Ms. Ward

Ms. Taliaferro





Mr. Council

Also Present

City Manager Allen

County Manager Cooke
City Attorney McCormick

Deputy County Attorney Scott Warren
Various other City and County Staff
Mayor Meeker called the meeting to order and the following item was discussed with action taken as shown.
CONVENTION CENTER PROJECT – BUDGET ESTABLISHED; INTERLOCAL AGREEMENT AMENDED; APPROVED FINAL GMP
County Manager David Cooke made opening remarks and gave an owners update.  He stated it is his hope that this will be the last joint meeting on this project until the ribbon cutting.  He stated however moving the project forward requires an amendment to the interlocal agreement.
City Manager Russell Allen pointed out the City and County set aside funds to do this project by setting aside 85 percent of the interlocal revenues.  The group set goal, objectives and parameters for a new facility.  He talked about the debt service pointing out it is the same as projected 3 years ago and despite what many news accounts say, the cost is completely within the financing model.  He expressed appreciation to the staff particularly Wayne Baker, the design team and Construction Manager at Risk.  He told of the forth coming work and pointed out the group has total commitment to deliver a quality project.  
Steve Schuster spoke about the concept of the shimmer wall pointing out early in the design phase everyone thought that the west wall of the facility which would house the back of the house type areas could be something more than a large blank wall.  He talked about the idea of a shimmer wall and spoke at length as to what a shimmer wall would represent and add to the facility.
Mr. Schuster spoke about the interior and the quality of spaces, connection to the streets, views of the city, use of materials, fabrics and the opportunity for a public art program.  He also spoke about way-finding and sponsorship logo opportunities, etc.  
Dudley Lacey, Project Executive-O’Brien Atkins gave a design update highlighting the following points:

· Safety — OSHA Partnership Established and working — Safety Record Excellent — No lost time accidents with over 160,000 mhrs. worked.  Just celebrated first safety milestone
· Excavation is nearly complete more than 265,000 cy have been excavated 

· Shoring Systems - now complete - 3 different systems to assure most cost effective 

· Traffic Flow around the site has been managed well and impacts have been minimum 

· Utility Vault is now complete and Utility Relocation now complete and tied-in 

· Caisson work is approximately 60% complete 

· Remediation of Progress Energy’s MGP Site is approximately 75% complete 

· Foundation Grade Beams and Vertical Concrete Walls have started 

· Steel in fabrication, ready for erection beginning April 2006
Mr. Lacey talked about the project scope description.
John Muter, Vice President of Barnhill Contracting provided a project update.  He pointed out to a point there has been 265,000 cubic yards of dirt excavated from the location.  He presented various views.  He indicated there are 880 days construction time left and talked about the schedule.  He highlighted the following points relating to construction. 
· GMP #5 and GMP #6 issued-for-Construction documents were complete — on schedule 

· Reviewed scope and costs of each bidder with CMAR 

· Developed cost reduction opportunities with CMAR 

· Documents are currently being reviewed by: 

· Raleigh Inspections Department 

· NC Department of Insurance 

· Independent document reviewers 

· Final Construction documents will be issued 3/15/06 with: 

· Revisions from Permit Agency review comments 

· Owner review
Mr. Muter touched on the amount of construction at the last meeting as compared to today, talked about the national construction cost index, the bidding strategies to counter the market conditions which included expedited process, bid timing and post bid GMP for packages 5 and 6.  He pointed out we had bid over 98 percent of the project by December 31, 2005.  He talked about our challenges and went over budget statement as follows:
	Line#
	BUDGETED PROJECT COSTS
	Final GMP Based on IFC Documents
	Design Development 4/5/05
	Difference

	1
	Cost of Work
	$162,224,720
	$140,389,955
	$21,834,765

	2
	Construction Contingency
	$2,744,080
	$2,551, 820
	$192,260

	3
	TOTAL DIRECT CONSTRUCTION COST
	$164,968,800
	$142,941,775
	$22,027,025

	4
	Owner Contingency
	$2,700,000
	$3,510,891
	-$810,891

	5
	Land
	$15,275,000
	$15,000,000
	$275,000

	6
	A/E Fees
	$15,790,000
	$15,491,043
	$298,957

	8
	Other*
	$16,805,000
	$15,056,291
	$1,748,709

	9
	TOTAL SOFT COST
	$50,570,000
	$49,058,225
	$1,511,775

	10
	TOTAL BUDGETED PROJECT COST
	$215,538,800
	$192,000,000
	$23,538,800

	Line #1 Includes:                                        
$900,000 for Staging Area on West Block
$1,650,000 for Underground Connector to Hotel
VE Reduction of $3,697,400
*Other - includes — Signage, Telecommunications, Security, Computer Systems, CM’s Pre-Construction Fee, Testing, Permits, Reproductions, OCIP Soft Costs, Utility Consumption, and Owner’s Project Administrative Expense Allowance.


He explained the information.  He pointed out the budget statement includes approximately $15.5 million for cost of work increases, $3.5 million in additional scope items and $4.5 million to replenish contingencies.  Mr. Muter gave information on the bidding results including budget impact on total construction cost of design development and current total direct construction cost.  He spoke about MWBE participation which is in the 23 to 25 percent range and gave a breakdown by State, Wake County, Region, and outside of State.  He pointed out he is happy to report that some 91 percent of the subcontracts went to North Carolina contractors.  
Chief Financial Officer Perry James presented additional funding options for the Convention Center and related projects including projected increase interest earnings on Raleigh Convention Center Bond proceeds of $13 million and withdraws from fund balance of $10 million.  He pointed out both amounts leave the model in strong financial position assuming that future tax revenues grow in the expected 3 percent (hotel tax) and 5 percent (food tax) level.  A third option is increase in sales tax savings of $538,000 for a total of $23,538.  
Mr. Gurley had questions relative to the interest and whether that is on the 85 percent of the interlocal funds and with Mayor Meeker questioning out with a higher cumulative fund balance if the City Council would be in a position to pay off the bonds earlier.  Chief Financial Officer James pointed out there would be a lot of options available and that is why it has been suggested that this be revisited every 5 years.  In response to questioning from the Mayor, Mr. James pointed out the financial models include money for expansion of the convention center.
Mr. Jeffreys had questions relative to cost of concrete and activities taking place in China which could possibly free up concrete and questioned if that would lower the cost.  Mr. Muter talked about the reduction in Mexican tariffs on concrete but pointed out he does not feel activities in China will have any impact.  He pointed out the biggest thing as it relates to concrete is we avoided an approximate $10.00 per square yard increase by going the GMP route.  He pointed out we have that price locked in and it would not go up or down.
Commissioner Counsel questioned the exterior materials proposed for the convention center.  Mr. Schuster pointed out there has been no change in the proposed materials for the exterior of the building which are stone and glass on the Salisbury side and brick on the other three sides.  Mr. Council questioned the utilization of stucco similar to what the hotel is proposing and questioned if that would save money.  Mr. Schuster talked about the life cycle cost of the materials pointing out again there have been no change in the materials proposed.
Mr. West had questions concerning the MWBE participation and what percentage of the 23 percent MWBE participation actually involves minorities with it being pointed out about 6 percent.

Ms. Taliaferro stated as she understands the cost does not include the shimmer wall, fountain, tower or public art in the interior.  Mr. Dudley pointed out it does include the base for the fountain but does not include the computer animation.  Ms. Taliaferro asked about the LEED certification and what level this cost includes with it being pointed out we are looking at the basic LEED certification.  Mr. Schuster pointed out to increase from a basic to a silver LEED certification would be a difficult thing to do at this point.  He talked about value engineering that is taking place.  Ms. Taliaferro pointed out in past joint presentations the group has received an itemized “wish list” and asked that the group be provided an update of that.  Mr. Schuster pointed out as far as value engineering is concerned they will continue to work with each subcontractor.  Ms. Taliaferro stated possibly through value engineering we could get some additional savings with it being pointed out that is correct.
Mr. Webb asked about the delivery date of this hotel/convention center pointing out it was planned to be delivered at the same time.  City Manager Allen pointed out the delivery date for the convention center is Spring 2008.  He stated in the earlier presentation it was pointed out bookings are already occurring so we must make that delivery date.  The City Council is still reviewing the site plan for the hotel and need to make a decision on the hotel and the underground parking deck.  He stated the time of those approvals could change the delivery date but we are still within the targets of the joint delivery date.

Ms. Ward talked about the opportunity for water features and questioned if we could put the infrastructure in so that if someone wants to come in and privately fund that it could be done.  Mr. Dudley pointed out the in-ground infrastructure would be there but there is no computerization but the infrastructure would be designed to accept computerization.  Ms. Ward pointed out at one time there was discussion about water feature on the walkway from Salisbury into the convention center with it being pointed out that is not in the project now.  City Manager Allen pointed out we may have an underground parking deck and a north entrance to the hotel and that could adversely impact the possibility of a water feature on the walkway.  Ms. Ward again asked everyone to look at opportunities to do something spectacular with water, that is put all of the infrastructure in so if private investment comes in it could be added.  Mayor Meeker pointed out the fundraising efforts for the shimmer wall, water features, and art exhibits are underway.
Mr. Council moved that the County Commissioners approve the 11th amendment to the interlocal agreement as presented to the group at the beginning of the meeting.  His motion was seconded by Ms. Ward.

Mr. Gardner questioned how the contingencies have been used so far and at what level we proposed to replenish contingencies.  He stated if the project is 98 percent bid he wonders why we are talking about replenishing contingencies, pointing out we could use the money to scope new projects.  Mr. Muter indicated in the beginning he talked about risk involved in going into the ground and largely the contingencies have been used for unexpected occurrences underground, geotechnical, etc.  He stated we now have a much better handle on the cost but he believes it is prudent to set aside contingency for other unknowns.  He stated the whole financial model is good but pointed out we are receiving permit comments and we do not know what will be required.

Mr. Isley questioned the $235,000,000 amount with it being pointed out that includes $20,000,000 for the participation in the hotel.  Mr. Isley expressed concern pointing out we keep having final budget meetings and it seems to this point all of the risk has been on the public bodies; therefore, he would question what the construction manager at risk concept has done for us.  We started out with $192,000,000 project and now we are up to $235,000,800 acknowledging that includes $20,000,000 for public spaces of the hotel.  City Manager Allen talked about the merits of having the construction manager at risk at the table during this part of the project pointing out he feels they have been able to value engineer issues and keep the prices low.  It was pointed out by Mr. Dudley after we have done the final GMP then the risk will shift to the construction manager.
Mr. West asked about the HUB program and how the Committee which was formed is working.  Mr. Muter pointed out the Committee has met at every major milestone, gone over the bid packages and talked about that work and the value of that work.  He also talked about the communication between all and the personal protégé he is working with.

Mr. Craven pointed out it appears we do have the final budget and he feels it is time to talk about scaling back the whole facility to stay within the original budget.
Mr. Jeffreys stated he thought the shimmer wall was included in the cost.  Mr. Dudley pointed out the building is being designed to accept the shimmer wall but the shimmer wall would be subject to private funding as would the enhanced fountain, tower and public art in the interior.  In response to questioning from Ms. Taliaferro relative to Mr. Craven’s question about scaling the project back to stay within the original budget, City Manager Allen talked about scaling back on the square footage by 60 to 70,000.  It was pointed out the footprint has been established, therefore, one way would be to just have the skeleton of some of the space.  Mr. Schuster pointed out as far as the exterior is concerned we could talk about taking off the stone, the brick, the wood but we are getting into negatively impacting the quality and life cycle of the building.  Mr. Gurley expressed concern and lack of understanding of why we should replenish the contingency when we are 98 percent bid.  He stated the County Commissioners have not considered an increase in the scope of the project.  It was pointed out on normal county projects there is a policy of having a 5 percent contingency and that is about what we are talking about here.  City Manager Allen pointed out in response to Mr. Gurley’s question the underground hotel convention center connector is approximately $1.6 million, the southeast shared stairway is approximately $300,000, emergency communication support system upgrade is some $250,000 and the at grade pedestrian plaza vehicle access drive north of the hotel $500,000 and the events/marshalling area in the west lot is some $900,000.  He indicated the marshalling events area needs to have some work done to provide a safe staging area, etc.  Mr. Gurley questioned if we built the connector above ground if we would be saving money.  The value for the underground connector was talked about by the City Manager.  It was also pointed out an above ground connector would involve steel and we do not know if the escalating cost of steel would have impacted the cost.
County Manager Cooke talked about what happened to the contingency money if it was not needed such as helping to retire existing debt but pointed out the fund balance would stay in the convention center financing and could only be used in projects approved by the interlocal agreement.

Commissioner Council talked about the scope creep and cost increases.  He pointed out if this is going to be a world class facility we must move forward.  He stated however he would hope this is the last amendment and explained the models were very conservative.  He stated the big question is are any of the funds coming from the general tax base with it being pointed out all of the funds are from the hotel/motel/prepared food tax and those funds cannot be used for roads or schools.  Whether approving the budget change would in anyway jeopardize other projects authorized by the interlocal agreement was talked about with it being pointed out it would not.  Mr. Gardner pointed out this tax was focused on building a convention center in Raleigh, North Carolina and we have been able to do other projects.  He stated he would support the motion on the floor as he doesn’t feel it is crippling or impacting other projects.  He stated however since everything is moving forward he thinks it may be time to look at using interlocal funds for other projects or issues.  The motion as stated was put to a roll call vote which passed unanimously.  County Commissioner Chairman Gurley ruled the motion on a 7-0 vote.
Ms. Kekas moved that the City Council establish the project budget at $215,538,800, amend the interlocal agreement and the Council approve the final GMP as presented.  Her motion was seconded by Mr. West.  Mr. Crowder indicated he would like to hold up the vote on that motion until the City gets some resolution on the hotel.  He stated doesn’t have any problem with the general concept but he feels there are some unresolved issues.  Mayor Meeker pointed out the hotel issue needs to be ironed out quickly.  Mr. Stephenson pointed out the connector and cost hasn’t been determined nor has the underground parking deck.  Mayor Meeker pointed out the budget proposed would include funds but it doesn’t approve a connector or the hotel.  
Commissioner Council pointed out he hopes the City will take a close look at the stucco proposed for the hotel as he has heard it will create problems and our own people have talked about long term maintenance, life expectancy, etc.  Ms. Ward agreed pointing out she has heard far too many concerns expressed about the hotel.  The group talked about getting something that would be beautiful, materials that would be similar to the convention center, materials that will last into the future and she hopes the City will look at that closely as it relates to the hotel.  Ms. Taliaferro stated she too will support the motion but pointed out there are details about the hotel which have to be worked out, but that is a separate issue.  Mr. Isley expressed concern pointing out he has decided to support the motion but he wants it on the record that he does not plan to vote to give this project one more cent.  He is tired of the cost and scope changing and he is through supporting any additional funding.  The motion as made by Ms. Kekas and seconded by Mr. West was put to a roll call vote which resulted in all members voting in the affirmative except Mr. Craven.  The Mayor ruled the motion adopted on a 7-1 vote.  See Ordinance 962TF37.
ADJOURNMENT
There be no further business, Mayor Meeker announced the meeting adjourned at 9:45 a.m.

Gail G. Smith

City Clerk
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